Colonel James Johnston [1]

Johnston, James

(ca. 1742-July 23, 1805)

By Hayden Asbury, North Carolina State University, 2013



Oak Grove Historical marker O-39. NC 16 at Lucia. Image courtesy of North Carolina Office

of Archives & History [2] Patriot, American Revolution [3] military leader, and public official, James Johnston was born around 1742 in Scotland. Of Scottish ancestry, his father Henry Johnston emigrated to North Carolina to escape civil and religious conflicts raging on in England, Scotland, and Ireland. Johnston and his wife arrived to the New World and settled along the Catawba River [4]. They had two children, James and Mary. James married his wife, Jane Ewart, several years before the American Revolution and they settled in Tryon County [5], North Carolina. Together James and Jane had two children, Robert Johnston and Sarah Johnston. His son, Robert, would eventually become a North Carolina Senator from Lincoln County in 1810-1811 and again in 1817-1818. His daughter, Sarah, married a Dr. Benjamin Johnson of Virginia.

James Johnston fought as a colonel in the Patriot militia during the American Revolution. He became well-known in what was then Tryon county as a militia captain and by serving on juries. He was elected to the Provincial Congress in 1776. He appears to have entered military service sometime around 1775 when he participated in the Snow Campaign. He was given the rank of Captain by then Colonel William Graham and was sent off to area known as "Ninety-Six" district in northwestern South Carolina to fight a large number of Tories led by Fletcher and Cunningham. After pushing back the Tory forces at Ninety-Six, Colonel Graham received news that General Griffith Rutherford [6] had requested a large number of infantry and cavalry units from Mecklenburg, Rowan, and Tyron counties to subdue Cherokee Indians that were killing civilians on frontier settlements. Colonel Graham, along with Captain Johnston, fought in General Rutherford's campaign to weaken the power of the Cherokee [7] before they could combine with the British.

After the success of this campaign, Captain Johnston was promoted to the rank of Colonel and was given a number of expeditions to the southern border of North Carolina including an expedition along the Pacolet River. Following expeditions in North Carolina and South Carolina, General Rutherford placed Colonel Johnston under the command of Colonel Francis Locke near Mountain Creek, North Carolina. In June of 1780 in advance of the Battle of Ramsour's Mill, Johnston distinguished himself when he was selected to cross enemy lines to deliver a message to General Rutherford from Colonel Locke containing information about strategy for the upcoming battle.

Johnston has also been credited in a number of works with a keen mind for strategy which he is said to have employed at the Battle of Kings Mountain. However, historians have disputed this story based on a lack of firtshand reports from others who were at Kings Mountain. Yet his alleged participation at Kings Mountain was memorialized with the inclusion of his name on the Kings Mountain U.S. Monument [8] at Kings Mountain National Military Park in Blacksburg, South Carolina.

Prior to the Revolutionary War, Colonel James Johnston purchased a sizeable piece of land on the Catawba River. After the split of his home county of Tryon into Lincoln and Rutherford counties, Johnston was elected to the <u>legislature</u> [9] as a senator from Lincoln County between 1780 and 1782 and reportedly acted as a disbursing agent for the Western Division. He was also a representative at the <u>Convention of 1788</u> [10]. In the few years leading up to his death, Colonel Johnston served as the Ruling Elder of his local Presbyterian Church and appears to have been a highly regarded member of the community.

James Johnston made his home at<u>"Oak Grove" [2]</u>, in what is present day Gaston County, in the home he built in 1782. The building was demolished in the 1950s. Johnston passed away on July 23rd, 1805 and was buried in a private cemetery at Oak Grove.

References:

1

Cyrus Lee Hunter. Sketches of Western North Carolina, Historical and Biographical: Illustrating Principally the ...The Raleigh news steam job print. 1877. https://archive.org/details/sketcheswestern00huntgoog [11] (accessed October 21, 2014).

Teaching American History. "Narrative of the Battle of King's Mountain". Accessed November 3, 2013. https://teachingamericanhistory.org/document/narrative-of-the-battle-of-kings-mountain/ [12]

Additional Resources:

Daughters of the American Revolution. cn. *Lineage book.* Washington, D.C.: The Society; Harrisburg, Pa.: Harrisburg Pub. Co. 1905. https://archive.org/details/lineagebook5251daug (accessed October 21, 2014).

Draper, Lyman Copeland. King's Mountain and its heroes: history of the Battle of King's Mountain, October 7th, 1780, and the events which led to it. Cincinnati: P.G. Thomson. 1881. https://archive.org/details/cu31924032752846 [14] (accessed October 21, 2014).

Dowd, Jerome, b. 1864. *Sketches of prominent living North Carolinians*. Raleigh, N.C.: Edwards & Broughton, printers and binders. 1888. https://archive.org/details/sketchesofpromin00dowd [15] (accessed October 21, 2014).

McCrady, Edward. *Cyclopedia of eminent and representative men of the Carolinas of the nineteenth century.* Madison, Wis.: Brant & Fuller. 1892. https://archive.org/details/cyclopediaofemin01mccr [16] (accessed October 21, 2014).

"Oak Grove." N.C. Highway Historical Marker O-39, N.C. Office of Archives & History. http://www.ncmarkers.com/Markers.aspx?MarkerId=O-39 [2] (accessed October 21, 2014).

Cann, Marvin L. 1975. "Prelude to War: The First Battle of Ninety Six: November 19-21, 1775." *The South Carolina Historical Magazine*, Vol. 76, No. 4 (Oct., 1975), pp. 197-214. (accessed October 22, 2014). [17]

Aheron, Piper Peters. 2001. *Gastonia and Gaston County, North Carolina*. Charleston, SC:

Arcadia. http://books.google.com/books?id=ioHEhv9nXtlC&pg=PA12&lpg=PA12&dq [18] (accessed October 22, 2014). [Images of James Johnston's Oak Grove.]

Puett, Minnie Stowe. *History of Gaston County*. Charlotte, N.C., The Observer Printing House, Inc. 1939. https://archive.org/details/historyofgastonc00puet (accessed October 22, 2014).

Image Credits:

Subjects:

American Revolution (1763-1789) [20] Biographies [21] Military personnel [22] Public officials [23]

Authors:

Asbury, Hayden [24] Origin - location:

Rutherford County [25]

Lincoln County [26]

Mecklenburg County [27]

21 October 2014 | Asbury, Hayden

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/colonel-james-johnston

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/colonel-james-johnston [2] http://www.ncmarkers.com/Markers.aspx?Markerld=O-39 [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/catawba [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/tryon-county [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/rutherford-griffith [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/cherokee/overview [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/monument/kings-mountain-us-monument [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/government/convention-1788 [11] https://archive.org/details/sketcheswestern00huntgoog [12] https://archive.org/details/ocu31924032752846 [15] https://archive.org/details/lineagebook5251daug [14] https://archive.org/details/cu31924032752846 [15] https://archive.org/details/sketchesofpromin00dowd [16] https://archive.org/details/cyclopediaofemin01mccr [17] https://www.jstor.org/stable/27567333 [18] http://books.google.com/books?id=ioHEhv9nXtlC&pg=PA12&lpg=PA12&dq [19] https://archive.org/details/historyofgastonc00puet [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/us-revolution [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountai-12 [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/m